
Sixth Sunday after Pentecost  July 1, 2018 
 
OLD TESTAMENT LESSON         Lamentations 3:22-33 

The steadfast love of the Lord never ceases; 
    his mercies never come to an end; 
they are new every morning; 
    great is your faithfulness. 
“The Lord is my portion,” says my soul, 
    “therefore I will hope in him.” 

The Lord is good to those who wait for him, 
    to the soul who seeks him. 
It is good that one should wait quietly 
    for the salvation of the Lord. 
It is good for a man that he bear 
    the yoke in his youth. 

Let him sit alone in silence 
    when it is laid on him; 
let him put his mouth in the dust— 
    there may yet be hope; 
let him give his cheek to the one who strikes, 
    and let him be filled with insults. 

For the Lord will not 
    cast off forever, 
but, though he cause grief, he will have compassion 
    according to the abundance of his steadfast love; 
for he does not afflict from his heart 
    or grieve the children of men. 
 
 
EPISTLE          2 Corinthians 8:1-9, 13-15 

We want you to know, brothers, about the grace of God that has been given among the churches of 
Macedonia, for in a severe test of affliction, their abundance of joy and their extreme poverty have overflowed 
in a wealth of generosity on their part. For they gave according to their means, as I can testify, and beyond 
their means, of their own accord, begging us earnestly for the favor of taking part in the relief of the saints— 
and this, not as we expected, but they gave themselves first to the Lord and then by the will of God to us. 
Accordingly, we urged Titus that as he had started, so he should complete among you this act of grace. But as 
you excel in everything—in faith, in speech, in knowledge, in all earnestness, and in our love for you—see that 
you excel in this act of grace also. 

I say this not as a command, but to prove by the earnestness of others that your love also is genuine. For you 
know the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, that though he was rich, yet for your sake he became poor, so that 
you by his poverty might become rich. 

For I do not mean that others should be eased and you burdened, but that as a matter of fairness your 
abundance at the present time should supply their need, so that their abundance may supply your need, that 
there may be fairness. As it is written, “Whoever gathered much had nothing left over, and whoever gathered 
little had no lack.” 
 
 
HOLY GOSPEL          Mark 5:21-43 

And when Jesus had crossed again in the boat to the other side, a great crowd gathered about him, and he 
was beside the sea. Then came one of the rulers of the synagogue, Jairus by name, and seeing him, he fell at 
his feet and implored him earnestly, saying, “My little daughter is at the point of death. Come and lay your 
hands on her, so that she may be made well and live.” And he went with him. 



 

And a great crowd followed him and thronged about him. And there was a woman who had had a discharge of 
blood for twelve years, and who had suffered much under many physicians, and had spent all that she had, 
and was no better but rather grew worse. She had heard the reports about Jesus and came up behind him in 
the crowd and touched his garment. For she said, “If I touch even his garments, I will be made well.” And 
immediately the flow of blood dried up, and she felt in her body that she was healed of her disease. And Jesus, 
perceiving in himself that power had gone out from him, immediately turned about in the crowd and said, “Who 
touched my garments?” And his disciples said to him, “You see the crowd pressing around you, and yet you 
say, ‘Who touched me?’” And he looked around to see who had done it. But the woman, knowing what had 
happened to her, came in fear and trembling and fell down before him and told him the whole truth. And he 
said to her, “Daughter, your faith has made you well; go in peace, and be healed of your disease.” 

While he was still speaking, there came from the ruler's house some who said, “Your daughter is dead. Why 
trouble the Teacher any further?” But overhearing what they said, Jesus said to the ruler of the synagogue, “Do 
not fear, only believe.” And he allowed no one to follow him except Peter and James and John the brother of 
James. They came to the house of the ruler of the synagogue, and Jesus saw a commotion, people weeping 
and wailing loudly. And when he had entered, he said to them, “Why are you making a commotion and 
weeping? The child is not dead but sleeping.” And they laughed at him. But he put them all outside and took 
the child's father and mother and those who were with him and went in where the child was. Taking her by the 
hand he said to her, “Talitha cumi,” which means, “Little girl, I say to you, arise.” And immediately the girl got 
up and began walking (for she was twelve years of age), and they were immediately overcome with 
amazement. And he strictly charged them that no one should know this, and told them to give her something to 
eat. 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Seventh Sunday after Pentecost  July 8, 2018 
 
OLD TESTAMENT LESSON          Ezekiel 2:1-5 

And he said to me, “Son of man, stand on your feet, and I will speak with you.” And as he spoke to me, the 
Spirit entered into me and set me on my feet, and I heard him speaking to me. And he said to me, “Son of 
man, I send you to the people of Israel, to nations of rebels, who have rebelled against me. They and their 
fathers have transgressed against me to this very day. The descendants also are impudent and stubborn: I 
send you to them, and you shall say to them, ‘Thus says the Lord God.’ And whether they hear or refuse to 
hear (for they are a rebellious house) they will know that a prophet has been among them. 
 
 
 
EPISTLE          2 Corinthians 12:1-10 

I must go on boasting. Though there is nothing to be gained by it, I will go on to visions and revelations of the 
Lord. I know a man in Christ who fourteen years ago was caught up to the third heaven—whether in the body 
or out of the body I do not know, God knows. And I know that this man was caught up into paradise—whether 
in the body or out of the body I do not know, God knows— and he heard things that cannot be told, which man 
may not utter. On behalf of this man I will boast, but on my own behalf I will not boast, except of my 
weaknesses— though if I should wish to boast, I would not be a fool, for I would be speaking the truth; but I 
refrain from it, so that no one may think more of me than he sees in me or hears from me. So to keep me from 
becoming conceited because of the surpassing greatness of the revelations, a thorn was given me in the flesh, 
a messenger of Satan to harass me, to keep me from becoming conceited. Three times I pleaded with the Lord 
about this, that it should leave me. But he said to me, “My grace is sufficient for you, for my power is made 
perfect in weakness.” Therefore I will boast all the more gladly of my weaknesses, so that the power of Christ 
may rest upon me. For the sake of Christ, then, I am content with weaknesses, insults, hardships, 
persecutions, and calamities. For when I am weak, then I am strong. 
 
       
 
HOLY GOSPEL          Mark 6:1-13 

He went away from there and came to his hometown, and his disciples followed him. And on the Sabbath he 
began to teach in the synagogue, and many who heard him were astonished, saying, “Where did this man get 
these things? What is the wisdom given to him? How are such mighty works done by his hands? Is not this the 
carpenter, the son of Mary and brother of James and Joses and Judas and Simon? And are not his sisters 
here with us?” And they took offense at him. And Jesus said to them, “A prophet is not without honor, except in 
his hometown and among his relatives and in his own household.” And he could do no mighty work there, 
except that he laid his hands on a few sick people and healed them. And he marveled because of their 
unbelief. 

And he went about among the villages teaching. 

And he called the twelve and began to send them out two by two, and gave them authority over the unclean 
spirits. He charged them to take nothing for their journey except a staff—no bread, no bag, no money in their 
belts— but to wear sandals and not put on two tunics. And he said to them, “Whenever you enter a house, stay 
there until you depart from there. And if any place will not receive you and they will not listen to you, when you 
leave, shake off the dust that is on your feet as a testimony against them.” So they went out and proclaimed 
that people should repent. And they cast out many demons and anointed with oil many who were sick and 
healed them. 



Eighth Sunday after Pentecost  July 15, 2018 
 
OLD TESTAMENT LESSON         Amos 7:7-15 

This is what he showed me: behold, the Lord was standing beside a wall built with a plumb line, with a plumb 
line in his hand. And the Lord said to me, “Amos, what do you see?” And I said, “A plumb line.” Then the Lord 
said, “Behold, I am setting a plumb line in the midst of my people Israel; 

    I will never again pass by them; the high places of Isaac shall be made desolate, 
    and the sanctuaries of Israel shall be laid waste, 
    and I will rise against the house of Jeroboam with the sword.” 

Then Amaziah the priest of Bethel sent to Jeroboam king of Israel, saying, “Amos has conspired against you in 
the midst of the house of Israel. The land is not able to bear all his words. For thus Amos has said, 

“‘Jeroboam shall die by the sword, and Israel must go into exile away from his land.’” 

And Amaziah said to Amos, “O seer, go, flee away to the land of Judah, and eat bread there, and prophesy 
there, but never again prophesy at Bethel, for it is the king's sanctuary, and it is a temple of the kingdom.” 

Then Amos answered and said to Amaziah, “I was no prophet, nor a prophet's son, but I was a herdsman and 
a dresser of sycamore figs. But the Lord took me from following the flock, and the Lord said to me, ‘Go, 
prophesy to my people Israel.’ 
 

EPISTLE           Ephesians 1:3-14 

Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who has blessed us in Christ with every spiritual 
blessing in the heavenly places, even as he chose us in him before the foundation of the world, that we should 
be holy and blameless before him. In love he predestined us for adoption as sons through Jesus Christ, 
according to the purpose of his will, to the praise of his glorious grace, with which he has blessed us in the 
Beloved. In him we have redemption through his blood, the forgiveness of our trespasses, according to the 
riches of his grace, which he lavished upon us, in all wisdom and insight making known to us the mystery of his 
will, according to his purpose, which he set forth in Christ as a plan for the fullness of time, to unite all things in 
him, things in heaven and things on earth. 

In him we have obtained an inheritance, having been predestined according to the purpose of him who works 
all things according to the counsel of his will, so that we who were the first to hope in Christ might be to the 
praise of his glory. In him you also, when you heard the word of truth, the gospel of your salvation, and 
believed in him, were sealed with the promised Holy Spirit, who is the guarantee of our inheritance until we 
acquire possession of it, to the praise of his glory.  
 
HOLY GOSPEL          Mark 6:14-29 

King Herod heard of it, for Jesus' name had become known. Some said, “John the Baptist has been raised 
from the dead. That is why these miraculous powers are at work in him.” But others said, “He is Elijah.” And 
others said, “He is a prophet, like one of the prophets of old.” But when Herod heard of it, he said, “John, whom 
I beheaded, has been raised.” For it was Herod who had sent and seized John and bound him in prison for the 
sake of Herodias, his brother Philip's wife, because he had married her. For John had been saying to Herod, “It 
is not lawful for you to have your brother's wife.” And Herodias had a grudge against him and wanted to put 
him to death. But she could not, for Herod feared John, knowing that he was a righteous and holy man, and he 
kept him safe. When he heard him, he was greatly perplexed, and yet he heard him gladly. 

But an opportunity came when Herod on his birthday gave a banquet for his nobles and military commanders 
and the leading men of Galilee. For when Herodias's daughter came in and danced, she pleased Herod and 
his guests. And the king said to the girl, “Ask me for whatever you wish, and I will give it to you.” And he vowed 
to her, “Whatever you ask me, I will give you, up to half of my kingdom.” And she went out and said to her 
mother, “For what should I ask?” And she said, “The head of John the Baptist.” And she came in immediately 
with haste to the king and asked, saying, “I want you to give me at once the head of John the Baptist on a 
platter.” And the king was exceedingly sorry, but because of his oaths and his guests he did not want to break 
his word to her. And immediately the king sent an executioner with orders to bring John's head. He went and 
beheaded him in the prison and brought his head on a platter and gave it to the girl, and the girl gave it to her 
mother. When his disciples heard of it, they came and took his body and laid it in a tomb. 



Ninth Sunday after Pentecost  July 22, 2018 
 
OLD TESTAMENT LESSON         Jeremiah 23:1-6 

“Woe to the shepherds who destroy and scatter the sheep of my pasture!” declares the Lord. Therefore thus 
says the Lord, the God of Israel, concerning the shepherds who care for my people: “You have scattered my 
flock and have driven them away, and you have not attended to them. Behold, I will attend to you for your evil 
deeds, declares the Lord. Then I will gather the remnant of my flock out of all the countries where I have driven 
them, and I will bring them back to their fold, and they shall be fruitful and multiply. I will set shepherds over 
them who will care for them, and they shall fear no more, nor be dismayed, neither shall any be missing, 
declares the Lord. 

“Behold, the days are coming, declares the Lord, when I will raise up for David a righteous Branch, and he 
shall reign as king and deal wisely, and shall execute justice and righteousness in the land. In his days Judah 
will be saved, and Israel will dwell securely. And this is the name by which he will be called: ‘The Lord is our 
righteousness.’ 
 
 
 
EPISTLE           Ephesians 2:11-22 

Therefore remember that at one time you Gentiles in the flesh, called “the uncircumcision” by what is called the 
circumcision, which is made in the flesh by hands— remember that you were at that time separated from 
Christ, alienated from the commonwealth of Israel and strangers to the covenants of promise, having no hope 
and without God in the world. But now in Christ Jesus you who once were far off have been brought near by 
the blood of Christ. For he himself is our peace, who has made us both one and has broken down in his flesh 
the dividing wall of hostility by abolishing the law of commandments expressed in ordinances, that he might 
create in himself one new man in place of the two, so making peace, and might reconcile us both to God in one 
body through the cross, thereby killing the hostility. And he came and preached peace to you who were far off 
and peace to those who were near. For through him we both have access in one Spirit to the Father. So then 
you are no longer strangers and aliens, but you are fellow citizens with the saints and members of the 
household of God, built on the foundation of the apostles and prophets, Christ Jesus himself being the 
cornerstone, in whom the whole structure, being joined together, grows into a holy temple in the Lord. In him 
you also are being built together into a dwelling place for God by the Spirit. 
 
 
 
HOLY GOSPEL          Mark 6:30-44 

The apostles returned to Jesus and told him all that they had done and taught. And he said to them, “Come 
away by yourselves to a desolate place and rest a while.” For many were coming and going, and they had no 
leisure even to eat. And they went away in the boat to a desolate place by themselves. Now many saw them 
going and recognized them, and they ran there on foot from all the towns and got there ahead of them. When 
he went ashore he saw a great crowd, and he had compassion on them, because they were like sheep without 
a shepherd. And he began to teach them many things. And when it grew late, his disciples came to him and 
said, “This is a desolate place, and the hour is now late. Send them away to go into the surrounding 
countryside and villages and buy themselves something to eat.” But he answered them, “You give them 
something to eat.” And they said to him, “Shall we go and buy two hundred denarii worth of bread and give it to 
them to eat?” And he said to them, “How many loaves do you have? Go and see.” And when they had found 
out, they said, “Five, and two fish.” Then he commanded them all to sit down in groups on the green grass. So 
they sat down in groups, by hundreds and by fifties. And taking the five loaves and the two fish he looked up to 
heaven and said a blessing and broke the loaves and gave them to the disciples to set before the people. And 
he divided the two fish among them all. And they all ate and were satisfied. And they took up twelve baskets 
full of broken pieces and of the fish. And those who ate the loaves were five thousand men. 
 
 
 
 
 



Tenth Sunday after Pentecost  July 29, 2018 

 

FIRST LESSON          Genesis 9:8-17 

Then God said to Noah and to his sons with him, “Behold, I establish my covenant with you and your offspring 
after you, and with every living creature that is with you, the birds, the livestock, and every beast of the earth 
with you, as many as came out of the ark; it is for every beast of the earth. I establish my covenant with you, 
that never again shall all flesh be cut off by the waters of the flood, and never again shall there be a flood to 
destroy the earth.” And God said, “This is the sign of the covenant that I make between me and you and every 
living creature that is with you, for all future generations: I have set my bow in the cloud, and it shall be a sign 
of the covenant between me and the earth. When I bring clouds over the earth and the bow is seen in the 
clouds, I will remember my covenant that is between me and you and every living creature of all flesh. And the 
waters shall never again become a flood to destroy all flesh. When the bow is in the clouds, I will see it and 
remember the everlasting covenant between God and every living creature of all flesh that is on the earth.” 
God said to Noah, “This is the sign of the covenant that I have established between me and all flesh that is on 
the earth.” 

 

EPISTLE           Ephesians 3:14-21 

For this reason I bow my knees before the Father, from whom every family in heaven and on earth is named, 
that according to the riches of his glory he may grant you to be strengthened with power through his Spirit in 
your inner being, so that Christ may dwell in your hearts through faith—that you, being rooted and grounded in 
love, may have strength to comprehend with all the saints what is the breadth and length and height and depth, 
and to know the love of Christ that surpasses knowledge, that you may be filled with all the fullness of God. 

Now to him who is able to do far more abundantly than all that we ask or think, according to the power at work 
within us, to him be glory in the church and in Christ Jesus throughout all generations, forever and ever. Amen. 

 

HOLY GOSPEL           Mark 6:45-56 

Immediately he made his disciples get into the boat and go before him to the other side, to Bethsaida, while he 
dismissed the crowd. And after he had taken leave of them, he went up on the mountain to pray. And when 
evening came, the boat was out on the sea, and he was alone on the land. And he saw that they were making 
headway painfully, for the wind was against them. And about the fourth watch of the night he came to them, 
walking on the sea. He meant to pass by them, but when they saw him walking on the sea they thought it was 
a ghost, and cried out, for they all saw him and were terrified. But immediately he spoke to them and said, 
“Take heart; it is I. Do not be afraid.” And he got into the boat with them, and the wind ceased. And they were 
utterly astounded, for they did not understand about the loaves, but their hearts were hardened. 

When they had crossed over, they came to land at Gennesaret and moored to the shore. And when they got 
out of the boat, the people immediately recognized him and ran about the whole region and began to bring the 
sick people on their beds to wherever they heard he was. And wherever he came, in villages, cities, or 
countryside, they laid the sick in the marketplaces and implored him that they might touch even the fringe of his 
garment. And as many as touched it were made well. 
 


